NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS SPECIAL MEETING

VIA CONFERENCE CALL

11 NOVEMBER 2000

I. Call to Order.  9:08 a.m., Saturday, November 11, 2000.

The meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 9:08 a.m., Saturday, November 11, 2000.  Board members participating were:  Donna Stryker, James Salas, Katherine Ingold, and Joe Salazar.  Board members absent:  Reta Jones.  Staff members present:  Dianna Jennings, and Dereld Quillin.  John Williams was the recording secretary.

II.
Intro of Guests

Guests in attendance:  Denise Cooper of Monet, Clifford, & Ross, contracted auditor.  Rex James, Helen MacNeil, NMSVH staff.

III.
Approval of Agenda

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously).

IV.
Other Items

A. 1999-2000 Audit Report

Denise Cooper, of Monet, Clifford, & Ross presented the 1999-2000 Audit Report for Board review and approval prior to submission to the State Auditor not later than November 15, 2000.  President Stryker asked members of the Board for questions or comments regarding the presented audit report.

Katherine Ingold asked Denise Cooper if the draft copy of the audit report that was distributed to members of the Board of Regents is the package that will be submitted to the State?  Denise Cooper indicated that what was presented was the draft copy, which was sent electronically to the school.  The final copy, once approved will be put together by Monet, Clifford, & Ross so that the placement of the sections and financial data are in the proper order.  

Katherine Ingold indicated that on page 3, Statement of Current Funds Revenues, Expenditures and Other Changes there is an error at the bottom of the page in the Increase (decrease) in fund balance row.  The total at the end of this row appears to be in error.  The total on the draft report shows $592,523, which should read $587,313.  The amount of $2,605 under the Restricted column should have been subtracted from the figure of $589,918 under the Unrestricted column.  It appears that it was added, not subtracted.  Denise Cooper concurred that the total is in error and will correct it.

Katherine Ingold indicated that on page 9, Notes to Financial Statements, June 30, 2000, the total under the Market Value column of $13,532,651 appears to be in error.  This total should read $13,792,651.  It appears that there was an error in the formula that developed the total.  Denise Cooper concurred that the total is in error and will correct it.

Katherine Ingold indicated that on page 11, Notes to Financial Statements, June 30, 2000, Note 7, Property Plant, and Equipment, she is unsure of how the totals were computed.  As you add across you have Balance as of 06/20/99, Additions, Deletions, and Balance as of 06/20/00.  Should the figures under the Deletions column been added in, or subtracted?  Denise Cooper stated that they should be subtracted.  Katherine Ingold stated that there is an error in that computation.  Katherine Ingold stated that even if you took your figures as they have been done on this table, even if the Deletions figures are not subtracted out, the $11,890,689 total at the end of the Balance as of 06/30/00 is not correct.  When you go across the row marked Major Grounds Improvements where you have a total under the Balance as of 06/30/00 column of $1,092,318, and then look over at the Balance as of 06/30/99, the balance of these two columns is the same, but under the Additions column for this row there is a figure of $21,336.  These figures appear to be manipulated because if they are figured in the manner that the auditor figured them, they appear to come out, but it doesn’t make sense.  Denise Cooper stated that she understands what Katherine Ingold is talking about.

Katherine Ingold indicated that on page 1, Balance Sheet, June 30, 2000, Property Plant, and Equipment section, the Total Property, Plant and Equipment row, reflects a figure of $11,890,689 under the Investment in Plant column.  This figure matches the total that was reflected on page 11, Notes to Financial Statements, June 30, 2000, Note 7 (as addressed above).  However when you look at the figures that were calculated to achieve the total of $11,890,689, both on Note 7, and on page 1, Balance Sheet, only 2 of the 5 figures used to compute the totals match.  Denise Cooper stated that there is a deletion that did not get taken into account, and will correct this error.  Katherine Ingold stated that this type of reporting gives the appearance of a manipulation.  Denise Cooper stated that it appears this way because there is a figure missing and she will correct it.  

Katherine Ingold asked for attention to page 17, Exhibit E, Unrestricted Current Funds, Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance, For the Year Ended June 30, 2000.  The Ending fund balance at the bottom of this page shows $14,174,049.  What correlation does this figure have to the market value, which we have on page 9, Notes to Financial Statements, June 30, 2000, Note 4, Investments?  Denise Cooper stated that the values listed on the page 17, Exhibit E are the revenues minus the expenses.  The $14,174,049 is the fund balance.  Katherine Ingold stated that she understands that it is the ending fund balance.  Denise Cooper stated that if you look at Exhibit A, Balance Sheet, the Total fund balance under the Current Funds, Unrestricted column indicates $14,174,049.  Katherine Ingold stated that she understands that there is no correlation to Note 4 Investments.  

Katherine Ingold asked Denise Cooper if all of the figures contained in this presented report would balance out before the report is submitted to the State Auditor?  Denise Cooper stated that all of the errors would be corrected.  

Denise Cooper stated that she will ensure that errors that were brought to her attention are corrected and a corrected copy of the audit report will be provided to the Board by Monday, November 13, 2000.  

President Stryker thanked Katherine Ingold for her thorough review and input into the draft audit report that was presented to the Board.  Her expertise and thoroughness is appreciated.  

Jim Salas stated that one of the major issues on the table a couple of weeks ago during a Board of Regents meeting was the issue of the trial balances being out of balance, initially by a million dollars.  When we left that meeting we had a new trial balance of approximately five hundred thousands dollars.  It appears, by reviewing the audit report that has been presented to the Board that we are now in balance.  Denise Cooper stated that on her books, NMSVH is now back in balance.  She is not sure if the NMSVH Finance Department has completed getting the General Ledger corrected, if full correction is possible.  Jim Salas asked Superintendent Jennings to advise the Board on the progress of the NMSVH Finance Department in regards to the work on the General Ledger.  Superintendent Jennings advised the Board that the General Ledger is not in balance.  The Finance Department is in the process of going back to March 1999 and re-entering data into the General Ledger in order to complete the balancing.  Jim Salas asked Superintendent Jennings for a projected completion date.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have brought in outside help to assist in this process.  There will also be some staff reassignments made that will allow this outside help to complete this task as rapidly as possible.  It is hoped that by the end of November or first part of December we will have a balanced General Ledger.  Jim Salas stated that he would appreciate it if the Superintendent could provide the Board with a weekly update on the progress.  This is a very important matter and the Board needs to be kept current on the status.  NMSVH has the attention of some outside sources, and the General Ledger problem is the type of thing that gets us the kind of attention, in the State, that we are not interested in getting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she agrees with these concerns.  Staff meetings have already been conducted on this matter, and it is the intention of the Superintendents office to provide weekly or biweekly status reports.  The first status report should be to the Board by the 13th or 14th of November.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she had hoped to have a status report to the Board prior to this meeting, but the report did not come together in time.  

Jim Salas asked Denise Cooper if she feels confident with the numbers that she has presented will she be going forward with the audit report?  Denise Cooper stated that the only thing that will change in the report would be the budget to actual figures in the back of the report.  She stated that she did not get the budget from the Commission on Higher Education until Wednesday.  She is going to review the budget to ensure that the figures reflected in the audit report are correct.  If corrections are needed they will be made over the weekend and a copy of the audit report that will go to the State Auditor will be provided to the Board of Regents by Monday, November 13.  

Jim Salas asked Denise Cooper if she felt that there were any particular issues that were addressed in her audit findings that need to be discussed during this meeting?  Denise Cooper stated that she feels that the internal controls need to be tightened, especially around travel reimbursement.  The fact that the school has gone to per diem has helped this issue immensely.  There is also a new budgeting person in place who will ensure that the State Procurement Code is followed.  Denise Cooper stated that she sees improvement in the areas addressed by the audit findings.  Denise Cooper stated that she feels that the changes in staff over the past year resulted in many of the findings.  
Jim Salas asked Superintendent Jennings if there were any particular procedures or policies that she is planning to implement to ensure that the types of things that were reported during this audit do not reoccur?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been in conversation with the Finance Department regarding policy.  A key element that will ensure that we do not repeat the errors that were reported during the audit findings will be communication.  The staff must understand what is necessary in the Finance Department.  Their understanding will increase the support of what is necessary within the Finance Department.  

Joe Salazar stated that most of what is discussed in the audit report is beyond his scope of knowledge.  He asked Denise Cooper to explain what an I-9 is.  Denise Cooper explained that this form is required by the Immigration Department on all employees and certifies that the employee is a U.S. citizen or Resident Alien.  Joe Salazar stated that whatever may have caused the problems within finance, it seems that there has been a general lack of knowledge in finance, procurement procedures, disposition of assets, etc.  This seems to indicate that some intense training is needed for personnel who work within the Finance Department, and certainly for the Director of the Finance Department.  

President Stryker stated that in reviewing the presented audit report, and while looking back at the time since she has been on the Board, it appears that the focus has always been on the children, the programs, and the services.  She stated that with past Boards there hasn’t been adequate focus on good stewardship of the financial situation of NMSVH.  There is excellent stewardship of programs and policies regarding students, but it appears that we need to continue with this particular Board’s good stewardship of our financial situation.  Neither the Superintendent, nor particular members of the staff created this problem within the past 8 months to 2 years, this has been growing for years.  And now has exploded.  There has to be balance from the Board and good stewardship of both the financial side and the student programs.  President Stryker stated that she believes that Denise Cooper, as the auditor, warned the Board about our financial system.  Denise Cooper stated that that is correct.  President Stryker stated that she is not saying that the warning was not taken seriously.  Denise Cooper stated that she feels that the Board did take the warning seriously, but it has taken a year to find a system to replace our old system.  This is a slow process.  President Stryker stated that she feels that the Board has done an excellent job in trying to do everything possible to address situations that came up.  However, she hopes that the Board and the staff understand that it is not going to take 6 months to fix our problems within finance.  This has been an ongoing issue, and the new accounting software is not a “magic bandaide” that will fix the problems overnight.  President Stryker stated that the Board understands that these problems cannot be fixed in two weeks or a month.  Denise Cooper stated that President Stryker is correct.  A conversion from the old accounting software to the new will take 6 months to a year.  President Stryker stated that what she wants on the table is that she hopes that the Board is not expecting overnight results.  The weekly reports and monitoring will help the Board to ensure that we are on the right track, and will assist in helping the Board and administration work closely together to monitor this conversion.  But she stated that she is hoping that the Board and staff do not expect this situation to be fixed tomorrow, or next month, or even 6 months from now.  However, in a year, when our next audit takes place we should have all of the issues that are indicated in this audit report taken care of.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that there are a couple of different things that brought us to this point.  When he first came on the Board of Regents there was discussion of the accounting system software.  It was known then that the accounting software was an old, out of date DOS based system, which was inadequate in a lot of ways.  There was a desire to replace it, but it was not on the “front burner”.  President Stryker stated that that is what she is getting at.  She stated that the Board has had many issues, from the condition of the school grounds, Preschool expansion, two Superintendents, and many more issues.  She stated that she is hoping that everyone involved stays objective and keeps in mind the issues that have faced the Board of Regents.  The past priorities were very important.  Now the financial system and accounting system software are very important and very high priority.  Jim Salas stated that he agrees.  We have audits every year.  We did not have these particular problems in the past.  Jim Salas stated that since he has been on the Board we have not had big audit findings like the ones that are being reported in this audit report.  The Finance Department has in the past had staffing that had been in place for a long time.  They were very familiar with the inadequacies of the accounting software, they knew what it could do, and what its limitations were.  When some of these staff left NMSVH they were not replaced.  Unfortunately some of the remaining staff were not as familiar with the accounting software, and the detail necessary.  When the Board begins communicating that we do not have all of the money that people think that we have, and we begin to cut some of our administrative costs to put the money into our programs, the result is the type of problems that we are presented with today.  Jim Salas stated that he feels the other issue is that we asked for a tighter audit this year.  When you ask for a tighter audit, the result can be increased reported problems.  Katherine Ingold stated that she agrees both with Jim Salas, and President Stryker.  But there are things that have happened that have not shown up, that she believes have happened for years.  She stated that she does not believe that the purchasing procedures have been following the State Procurement Code.  President Stryker stated that she is not casting disparage on any of the Board members, past or present, she is simply saying that her concern is, anytime a problem comes up we tend to focus on it being a new issue.  She stated that she agrees with Katherine Ingold that some of these issues did not come about because we had a better more in-depth audit.  These problems did not happen over the past two years.  Joe Salazar stated that he agrees with President Stryker when she says that these problems did not happen in just the past two years.  It has been going on for years.  He stated that when he joined the Board he saw the need for a more in-depth internal audit of the NMSVH finances.  However his recommendations to the Board did not result in an in-depth audit.  Joe Salazar stated that he is happy that an in-depth audit has been conducted and the direction that it has taken the Finance Department.  He stated that he agrees that there is a degree of urgency in this matter, and what the public hears and sees must not reflect badly on NMSVH.  President Stryker stated that she wants everyone to stay focused on the fact that we are now going forward, not backwards, and that we as a team continue together through the next few years to seize this as an opportunity to continue to support the administration through good stewardship.  

Jim Salas stated that he wished to discuss the issue of contracting.  He understands that Katherine Ingold spent many years in this area and is very knowledgeable.  We have had these audits in the past, and contracting is one area that is looked at.  The Board in the past has questioned the contracting procedures of the Finance Department in the past, but audit reports from past years have not indicated problems with the contracting procedures.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is unsure why these practices have not been questioned in past audit reports.  She stated that what little she has reviewed indicates a lack of State Procurement Code compliance.  President Stryker asked Denise Cooper if she could address this issue.  Denise Cooper stated that when they go in and do their audit testing, they test on a sample basis.  If the sample that they choose has items over $10,000.00 they look at the bid package.  In past years they have found the bid packages.  This year they could not.  At the request of the Board this year the sampling was tightened by lowering the significant item amount.  Katherine Ingold stated that if she had a question regarding contracting she would not only look at the bid that won the award, but would look at all bids submitted.  Denise Cooper stated that they reviewed all bids received.  Katherine Ingold stated that the process needs to be reviewed from the very beginning, development of the RFP, to the very end, when a contract is awarded.  Jim Salas stated that when looking at the findings of this audit, in the area of procurement and contracting, there were a variety or problems.  Joe Salazar asked if there are State manuals on the Director of Finance desk that would lay out the requirements for purchasing and contracting?  Katherine Ingold stated that there are manuals within the Finance Department, but the State Procurement Codes are not as stringent as federal codes.  

President Stryker asked the Superintendent if she feels that herself and the staff are clear on the Boards’ concerns as they apply to the audit, personnel situation, General Ledger, etc.?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels very clear on the concerns and feels that the staff is also very clear.  She stated that the concerns of the Board are shared with herself and the staff, and that she feels that the staff is working very diligently to get the Finance Department where it needs to be.  Denise Cooper stated that she could vouch for that because she has received calls from the staff involved in Finance.  Katherine Ingold stated that she also feels confident that with the team we have, and the leadership, Superintendent Jennings, we can pull ahead and correct the concerns reported in the presented audit report.  She stated that she has a great deal of confidence in the employees present at this meeting.  All members of the Board concurred.  
In response to a question from Joe Salazar, Denise Cooper stated that she will make the corrections to the audit report and she will speak with Reta Jones for her input to the report.  President Stryker stated that she wants the audit report that is being submitted to the State Auditor to include any input provided by Reta Jones.  Denise Cooper assured the Board that she would contact Reta Jones prior to publication of the audit report.  She will e-mail a corrected reported to Reta Jones for review and input.  President Stryker also requested that Denise Cooper provide the supporting documents requested by the Board to Findings 00-1 and 00-3.  This supporting documentation needs to be provided to all members of the Board as well as to the Superintendent’s office.  Denise Cooper assured the Board that the final audit report would not be mailed to the State until she receives approval from Reta Jones.  

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they feel comfortable approving the audit report, with the corrections indicated, without the prior review and input from Reta Jones?  Is the Board comfortable with Denise Cooper contacting Reta Jones on Monday morning and obtaining her input after Reta’s review of the report?  Joe Salazar asked if Reta Jones would know what was mentioned at this meeting?  President Stryker asked John Williams to ensure that Reta Jones is provided with a draft copy of the minutes from this meeting as quickly as possible on Monday, November 13.  John Williams stated that he would provide a copy to Reta Jones Monday morning.  Denise Cooper stated that she would provide copies of the final report to the members of the Board the morning of Monday, November 13.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern about approving the report at this meeting considering the corrections that need to be made.  President Stryker pointed out that the audit report must be submitted to the State Auditor to arrive not later than November 15.  We cannot afford to be out of compliance on the report submission.  Jim Salas stated that having had the opportunity to review the draft, and after today’s discussion, he feels comfortable in approving the audit report at this meeting.  

President Stryker stated that the understanding is, this meeting is being held as an open meeting, all proceedings are a matter of public record.  Denise Cooper of Monet, Clifford, & Ross has agreed to contact Reta Jones for her input to the audit report prior to its submission to the State Auditor.  The Board will, prior to the State actually receiving it, have the final audit report on Monday, November 13, 2000.  President Stryker asked for verification of these stipulations from Denise Cooper.  Denise Cooper agreed to the stipulations.  

Denise Cooper stated that she could correct the report as late as Tuesday, November 14.  She also stated that if necessary she would drive the report to Santa Fe so that it arrives by the due date of November 15, 2000.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar the Board moved to approve the 1999-2000 Audit Report prepared by Monet, Clifford, & Ross with the corrections identified.  

Discussion
Denise Cooper stated that she needs to have written responses to the Findings for incorporation into the audit report.  Superintendent Jennings stated that those would be delivered to Denise Cooper the morning of Monday, November 13, 2000.  President Stryker asked that the written responses also be provided to the Board.

(Motion carried unanimously)

V.
Adjourned. 

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar the Board moved to adjourn their meeting at 9:52 a.m., Saturday, November 11, 2000.
(Approved 15 Dec 00)


(Approved 15 Dec 00)

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

Donna Stryker, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary

NMSVH Board of Regents
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